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Steven Charnock 
ING Barings Limited 
How much was US land profit in 2001?  What scale of land profit do you hope 
to achieve in 2002? 
 

Iain Napier 
We will come back to you with answers to those questions. 

 

Steven Charnock 
How much of the £15 million in savings associated with Bryant was actually 
achieved in 2001?  How much more must come through as an impact in 
2002? 

 

Iain Napier 
We have identified a total of £15 million, of which £2 million came through in 
the 2001 fiscal year. 

 

Mark Stockdale 
UBS Warburg 
What was the basis of the California land write-down plan?  What 
assumptions were made? 

 

Iain Napier 
Basically, we wrote it back to market value.  There was no intention of 
carrying profit forward.  We wrote it back to where we deemed the market to 
be at year-end. 



Mark Stockdale 
In writing that down, have you undertaken a mix change for the land? 

 

Iain Napier 
Our policy going forward will be to move our profile into the mid-price housing 
market.  With the deterioration in the Californian market, the higher prices are 
simply not sustainable. 

 

John Peshkin [Taylor Woodrow – USA] 
Yes, the product is being mixed.  On those sites where land was over-valued 
in the market, we have redesigned the product in line with the shift toward the 
lower price point. 

 

Mark Stockdale 
What will be your strategy in California as regards the land bank.  Will you 
maintain it at 1.2 years?  Or will you buy more land as part of the move toward 
the lower price point? 

 

Iain Napier 
We are currently reinvesting in appropriate land in California.  Our intention 
would be to keep the volume of land below our average elsewhere in the US. 

 

John Peshkin [Taylor Woodrow – USA] 
The 1.2-year land bank will be increased as land becomes more affordable on 
a per unit basis. 

 

Mark Stockdale 
What will be your new target average price in California in 2002? 

 

John Peshkin [Taylor Woodrow – USA] 
The average price in 2002 will decrease by between only 5% and 10% on 
2001.  We are successfully working through the land bank, which will be 
significantly reduced in 2003. 

 



Mark Stockdale 
Concerning cash flow, could you itemize the ‘timely transactions’ that you 
mentioned in your presentation.  With stock down by £150 million on a swing 
basis (where land had not been replaced), it would appear that this is more 
indicative of working capital control, rather than timing of transactions. 

 

Adrian Auer 
It is really both.  Where transactions were concluded at the end of last year, 
they had an impact at the start of this year.  At the same time, there is a 
reduction in land stock, driven by our respective approaches in California and 
the UK.  In California, we preferred to work through the land bank before 
reinvesting.  This comes alongside the issue of timing in the US.  In the UK, 
we are have been rationalising the combined land bank, which resulted in a 
reduction of land over the past year.  Theses are the main drivers behind the 
reduction. 

 

Mark Stockdale 
I assume that you have already sold all the land that you want to sell in the 
UK.  Without a view on acquisitions, one could assume that your debt will not 
rise much at all, unless you are still chasing working capital.  Is this a fair 
statement? 

 

Adrian Auer 
It is not unfair, but it may not be true.  Concerning UK land, it is important to 
consider the efficient use of the land.  We will always want to reposition it, 
both regionally and in terms of its maturity. 
 
As for our overall use of capital this year, one can expect an increase in our 
gearing over the course of the year.  It had been low, due in part to the 
transactions mentioned in the presentation, as well as to the situation in 
California, which is reversing.  We are targeting gearing in the order of 30% to 
35%.  As one would expect, we are investing for future growth.  The time 
cycle of our investments is typically 16 to 24 months.  Therefore, we are 
already looking at 2003 and 2004. 

 

Mark Hake Merrill Lynch  
What are current reservation and sales rates for the period January to March 
2002?  Will there be a loss in the Californian Housing business in the first half 
of 2002, before returning to profitability in the second half?  Finally, in the UK, 
were there any land sale profits included in the numbers reported? 



Iain Napier 
Reservations have been very strong during the first two months.  The basic 
dynamics of the market remain strong.  Affordability indices are at relatively 
low levels, as compared with the peaks of the late 1980s.  The 
supply-and-demand equation is still very much in our favour.  As an industry, 
we cannot build anywhere near the 210 000 units required by the market.  
The industry is currently building between 160 000 and 165 000 units.  The 
other driver for the customer is mortgage competition.  All of the banks and 
building societies are issuing some very attractive deals.  These three 
dynamics are keeping the market buoyant. 
 
Concerning California, I am confident in saying that we will return to 
profitability in the full year.  I am not prepared to say more than this at the 
present time. 
 
Land sales are an ongoing part of our normal business in the UK. 

 

Adrian Auer 
Land sales represented £16 million in profit in 2001 (some of which were 
swaps).  We anticipate that they will account for 10% of profit going forward. 

 

Mark Hake 
What was the percentage increase in reservations during the period January 
to March 2002? 

 

Iain Napier 
One should not make assumptions; it is very early in the year.  The market 
remains buoyant.  We will be issuing a trading statement at the AGM. 

 

Clyde Lewis 
HSBC Investment Bank 
Concerning Commercial property, what will be the ongoing rental income in 
2002?  What is the year-on-year comparison of Commercial turnover (or 
number of projects) between 2001 and 2002? 

 



Tony Wilby, TW 
There are currently four major properties.  Rental income will depend on 
progress on the sale of these properties in the UK. 
We have 10 property sales forecast for 2002, split equally between the first 
and second halves.  We are making good progress against our forecast. 

 

Iain Napier 
We will get back to you with the sales forecast. 

 

John Lynch 
Lynch Research and Investment 
Your high-priced properties in California are most likely zoned with more land 
than the average in that market.  How will Taylor Woodrow acquire land to 
build the lower-priced houses?  Considering that speed is important, will you 
need to buy an ongoing building operation?  What is the strategy? 

 

John Peshkin [Taylor Woodrow – USA] 
Our strategy is to capitalise on our name.  In California, Taylor Woodrow is 
extremely well respected as top-in-class.  Everyone wants to live in a 
Taylor Woodrow home.  Over the past four or five months, we have been 
identifying opportunities.  We have secured three or four sites, which are 
being brought through.  They are all subject to fairly quick turnaround.  From 
the time we buy them, we expect to start registering completions within 12 
months.  These sites will start to come through this year and especially in the 
full year 2003.  In 2002, we will be selling most of the sites that we already 
had at the start of the year. 

 

John Lynch 
Should one understand that you do not rule out the acquisition of a builder or 
land asset, but that you do not have to acquire? 

 

John Peshkin [Taylor Woodrow – USA] 
Correct.  We have not ruled it out.  We are looking at it.  However, we have 
established a business plan that is not contingent on making an acquisition of 
another builder or of another major land position. 



Kevin Cannock 
Chevreaux 
California has been a very profitable business for Taylor Woodrow.  It seems 
as though, just because the business has had a hiccup, you are now giving up 
on it and repositioning it.  Are you saying that you no longer believe that the 
top end of the market will ever again be a profitable business?  If your aim is 
to replicate the profits that were made in California for many years, what 
capital investment will be required to multiply your volume in the middle 
market and replicate your historic profitability? 

 

Iain Napier 
I hope you will take away from this meeting that we have not given up on 
California.  The opposite is true: we have taken quick, disciplined action to 
reposition the business.  When considering profits in this business, it is 
important to consider both profit and returns on capital.  Going forward in 
California, we want both of those dynamics working for us, not just profits in 
absolute terms.  Therefore, our strategy for land acquisition will be based on 
an assumption that we can achieve the required returns on capital, perhaps 
near the same level enjoyed by the rest of our US operations.  Therefore, our 
philosophy will be opportunistic: we will buy for value, develop in the middle 
market, sell for value, achieve the return on capital and the absolute margin. 
 
If we are giving up on anything, it is the high niche market that is just too 
susceptible to downturns.  We were not affected any more than our peers in 
the northern California market; others have suffered a similar fate.  California 
remains important for us.  We can still generate good profitability and returns.  
We will be opportunistic in our acquisitions, within the capital constraints that 
we have set for California. 

 

John Peshkin [Taylor Woodrow – USA] 
I would only add that we have not completely abandoned the ‘luxury’ market.  
The strategy for the future calls for maintaining investment in this market at 
between 10% and 20%.  We believe that this will add value for those who buy 
the more affordable homes.  In the past, around 80% of products cost 
between £600 000 and £700 000, with 20% as more affordable housing.  The 
repositioning will effectively reverse these proportions. 
 
Concerning the capital required by the strategy for California, we have 
decided that we will maintain current levels.  Today, the level is slightly less 
than it was at the end of 2000, due mainly to the repositioning of the business.  
This level of investment will be a fairly stable portion of the North American 
portfolio. 



Adrian Auer 
I believe that capital employed at the end of 2000 was in the neighbourhood 
of £120 million for the whole of California.  We will get back to you with the 
exact figure. 

 

Steven Charnock 
Concerning the Land profit of £60 million, what proportion was derived from 
sales? 

 

Adrian Auer 
The margin on that business is about 13%. 

 

Steven Charnock 
Are you happy with that margin, as compared with the Bryant margin of 16% 
last year?  Obviously, cost savings will come through, but is this level of 
margin slightly lower than you had hoped for? 

 

Adrian Auer 
When we acquired Bryant, we had not targeted a level of land sales.  We 
have been managing the land bank, selling and swapping where appropriate. 

 

Steven Charnock 
I am referring to the ongoing Housing business.  If one strips out the land 
profit of 13%, compared with the Bryant and Taylor Woodrow margins of last 
year (16% and 13% respectively), there will be a margin of around 13% on the 
ongoing business achieved in 2001. 

 

Adrian Auer 
Bryant also had land sales in that number.  We have made very good 
progress in integrating and redirecting that business.  Going forward, there is 
certainly scope to improve the underlying operating margins.  We fully 
recognise this. 

 



John Carnegie 
Schroder Salomon Smith Barney 
Have California land prices stopped falling? 

 

Iain Napier 
Evidence to date is that there will be no further fall in California land prices. 

 

John Carnegie 
When did the prices stop falling in California? 

 

John Peshkin [Taylor Woodrow – USA] 
The market started to stabilise in northern California at the start of this year.  
The market is improving as we speak.  In southern California, with the 
exception of the very high-end segment, the land market never materially 
weakened like it did in northern California. 

 

John Carnegie 
What is the proportion of work that comes from the top 10 clients in the 
Construction business? 

 

Andrew Wyllie [Taylor Woodrow – Construction] 
We had turnover of £62 million with our largest client.  The top 10 clients 
account for approximately 70% of overall turnover. 

 

John Carnegie 
What are the volume and value trends in the UK?  My estimate is that market 
volumes are up by between 5% and 10%.  According to The Halifax and 
Nationwide, house price inflation stands at 15%.  Are these numbers what we 
should be using? 

 

Iain Napier 
We have said that our forecast for house price inflation is 5%.  This is the 
number that we use. 



I do not wish to make any forecasts of volume trends in the UK at the present 
time. 

 

Adrian Auer 
One must consider the balance of business between the first and second 
halves in the old Bryant.  Taylor Woodrow, in particular, is skewed toward the 
second half.  This adjustment must be made, in addition to taking into account 
Iain’s comments about general market conditions.  We are doing well in a 
market that supports us.  The real issue concerns the number of sites that we 
have coming on-stream in the first half.  I do not want to mislead you with a 
profit forecast. 

 

Iain Napier 
There were two dynamics in the second half, versus the first half.  First, we 
had a larger land bank last year.  Second, the acquisition of Bryant saw many 
completions being forced through, with their year-end in May.  We are taking 
a much more measured approach this year.  Therefore, there will be a slight 
imbalance between the first and second halves. 

 

John Carnegie 
Is it fair to say that you are cautious at this stage because a sizeable 
proportion of the business will come through in the second half?  You cannot 
read through to what the trends are going to be?  Everything is fine at the 
moment? 

 

Iain Napier 
It is always fair to say that, in this market, it is difficult to forecast trends after 
just one month’s trading.  By the time we issue the trading statement at the 
AGM, we will have a better feeling for what is happening. 

 

Mark Hake 
In the Housing business, has the inability to bring sufficient sites on-stream 
been an issue?  It has been an issue for some of the other house developers. 

 

Iain Napier 
There is a real issue relating to the number of sites.  We will be working on 
fewer sites in the first half, versus the second half. 



Mark Hake 
Can you give us an idea for how some of the integrated developments will 
feed through over the next couple of years?  How will they impact TWCD 
going forward? 

 

Adrian Auer 
Page 57 of the handout lists many of the major projects that Taylor Woodrow 
is currently involved in.  It is difficult to say precisely when these volumes are 
going to come through.  Greenwich Millennium Village is already producing 
units (100-200 per year).  We will not have use of the 
Edinburgh Royal Infirmary site until 2003, after which it will have five years of 
output.  Grand Union Village is in the latter stages of planning, and will come 
through over the course of the next three years.  We will take possession of 
Lots Road in 2003, followed by five years of production.  Production at 
Great North Park has just started. 
 
Over a period, Taylor Woodrow will produce in the neighbourhood of 4 500 
units (give or take 20%, as much of the planning has not been achieved), with 
a real possibility of higher densities.  To a certain extend, the way that the 
sites are developed – and this is one of the strengths – will depend on the 
market conditions as we see them over a much shorter horizon than that of 
the overall planning.  For example, Lots Road has six sites, each of which 
could be developed independently in response to different market conditions. 

 

Mark Hake 
Presumably, all of those will be TWCD, i.e. nothing will come through Bryant. 

Adrian Auer 
Bearing in mind that we acquired Bryant in March 2001, Taylor Woodrow as a 
Group is involved in mixed-use schemes, in all parts of the business.  Our 
Property business is actively involved in mixed-use, and I have mentioned 
some of the very good investments made in Scotland.  Similarly, Bryant is 
very active in mixed-use and brown field schemes.  Clearly, we want to 
expand this activity, which will be a major focus of investment going forward. 

 

Mark Stockdale 
Concerning lot sales throughout the whole Group, you split out divisional 
profits in the US, with Florida increasing from £19.6 million to £41.8 million.  
How much of that is a total one-off relating to Mirasol?  It looks like the 
£41.8 million is unsustainable unless you have another Mirasol in the pipeline. 



John [Taylor Woodrow – USA] 
Mirasol accounts for approximately £7 million of the £41.8 million.  It was a 
one-off.  When we bought the project, we knew that it would not be part of our 
strategy to build the properties. 

 

Mark Stockdale 
Concerning cash, your projection of £30 million to £35 million suggests debt in 
the range of £420 million to £490 million.  Where is that cash being 
committed? 

 

Adrian Auer 
In North America, we are building back up from a period of slower investment, 
for the reasons already stated.  We will be active in land purchases in the UK.  
We will also be looking for new brown field opportunities.  It is not a question 
of being under-invested; we have an extensive land bank.  However, this does 
not reflect the extent of our ambitions.  We are looking for earnings growth in 
2003 and 2004. 

 

Mark Stockdale 
If one assumes average debt during the year of £400 million, will your coupon 
be around 7%? 

 

Adrian Auer 
Our current coupon is 8%,due to the influence of the debenture.  For all 
purposes, 8% would be more accurate.  The recent bond issue was the right 
thing to do, as it matched our longer term investments.  In fact, we will 
marginally increase, as that will take the place of floating rate debt, at just 
under 5%.  Given the way that gilts are moving, the timing of that bond issue 
was probably £50 million favourable, in terms of the cost over ten years. 

 

Kevin Cannock 
Concerning the performance of Construction, could you enlighten us on the 
PFI income? 

 



Adrian Auer 
Some of it is about the timing of the projects.  At the moment, there is a mix of 
mature projects (generating profits) and developing projects.  For example, 
the Bromley Hospital is incurring interest costs. 

 

Kevin Cannock 
What figure have you had to expense this year?  Presumably, the bid cost 
comes against some of that. 

 

Adrian Auer 
The bid cost for PFIs are expensed, taken into the general operating cost of 
the business.  Thus, the improvement in performance reflects a higher level of 
bidding in the healthcare sector of PFI.  We are now on the shortlist for 
Manchester Royal Infirmary, one of the largest PFIs.  This involves a high 
cost, which is already reflected in the numbers.  We are also bidding on two 
other healthcare projects. 

 

Dr Robert Hawley 
If there are no further questions, I would like to thank all of you for coming.  
We appreciate it very much indeed.  We wish you a good morning. 
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